Older People’s Council

Minutes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 25 August 2010, 

in King’s House, Room 126, 10.00 – 1.00pm 
Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, Harry Steer, Bob Gunnell, Colin Carden, John Barry, Francis Tonks, Jim Buttimer, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Pam Lelliott (notes), Jane Simmons (attended the second half of the meeting)
NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1.        Apologies: John Eyles, 
2. Notes/matters arising from 21 July meeting

Accuracy: no changes.


Matters arising: 

(3)
Free Swimming: John B advised that he had not yet written to MP’s or the council, as he was waiting to hear from Newham Council if they were still intending to fund swimming for the over 60s. Locally, older people will have to pay for swimming from September, while under 11s have funding until next March. John B will pass his draft letter to Jack to support his article in the Pensioner, deadline 6 Sept. Action John B                                                                               
City News: John B has written to the editor about publishing additional older people’s news items. A meeting with Rachel Pegg has been arranged.

(9)
Replacement for Cllr. Dawn Barnett: Cllr. Dee Simson is looking for a successor to Cllr Barnett, but has confirmed that she will attend the OPC December meeting. Francis has written to Cllr. Ken Norman, but there is as yet no reply from him.

(10)
Transport: John B has contacted the council about increasing the allocation of taxi vouchers for disabled people unable to use a bus pass. Their reply is that there are no funds for an increase this year, but the vouchers were increased last year from £45 to £65. OPC may possibly take up the issue again later.


Toilets:  John B has submitted OPC comments to the LINk.   

3. Reports from Members

Harry: As a member of IAG (the Independent Advisory Group for the Police), Harry has visited a Response Unit, and said he was very satisfied with the safeguards that were in place.

Grey Matters: Waitrose had responded to a suggestion from an anonymous caller (Bob Gunnell) who recommended that their charity green disc scheme should include Grey Matters for the next month. The current programme includes a talk with Fred Netley, local historian in Whitehawk, speaking about himself and the area.

2011 OPC Election: Ed praised the leaflet that is being distributed with the Electoral Registration forms, but thought the date on the leaflet was ambiguous and that people would think they were registering only for 2011. John B regretted that the leaflet had been printed showing the OPC web address; this had generated some complaints about the website (which we know needs updating). John B has applied to get some voluntary IT support for the OPC but is waiting to hear the outcome. The link to the OPC website from the council website has been removed. John B to speak with Paul Martin when he is back from holiday as only he has the password to access the OPC website for making changes.                                                    
Action John B 
Jack suggested that SCIP could help. One query has arisen regarding the registration leaflet: Can someone register now if they are not yet 60, but will be 60 by the election? – Yes: they should complete the leaflet as normal but add a note stating “I will be 60 on (date)”.

Ed: advised that he had attended a Saturday LINk meeting with activities, food and stands. He had also attended a Pensioner’s Forum meeting.

Francis: reported that he will attend a Green Spaces (the Level Group) meeting shortly. He had attended a Mosaic meeting, which is a BME group focused on how young people from mixed raced families adjust to living in Britain. He spoke to the meeting about the Pensioner. He had also attended the Pensioners’ Forum AGM which was well attended (54 people). People were keen and wanted pensioner activities; they agreed with the Pensioner’s Forum and 60+ Action Group merger; they liked “The Pensioner” and would like it to be published 4 times a year, not 3. The Pensioners’ Forum meetings do not at present have a Chair: it rotates each month which can cause a lack of continuity. Graham Lee, the Project Leader for the proposed Pensioner’s Forum and 60+ Action merged group (whose likely future name is “Pensioner Action”, has reduced the Administrator’s hours from 16-12 hours a week. They will be advertising for a new Group Facilitator post shortly. 

Bob: reported that Green Waste was still being discussed with City Clean and a meeting had been set up with an independent provider. The council are unable to invest any money but discussions are planned with the Brighton Community Composting Centre or Magpie who may be able to offer a service.

Colin: reported that he had been extremely busy at work.
Jim: advised that he had followed up a complaint from Annie Burch regarding the Incontinence Service by writing to the manager of the service. They had responded promptly to say they had spoken to Ms Burch who was now satisfied. When ordering items from the service either there is a fixed list which you cannot change, or you order what you want when your stock is low. The Manager is sending Jim some leaflets.

John B: John distributed the cancer prevention packs to members with information and leaflets about different cancer screening. He reported that he had had a phone call from Kate Ormonde from UK Co-Housing Network, alerting us to an on-line survey regarding a communal housing scheme, which provides self-contained units with communal areas, such as kitchens, etc. There is a new communal residence in Laughton, near Lewes. He advised that he had received letters and forms from Tim Read, of City Clean, about the assisted collection service for older or disabled people. We have been invited to make comments on these forms. He reported that he also had a phone call from a researcher from national Age UK who was conducting a survey on the impact of possible cuts in bus passes and adult care services on vulnerable older people. He had passed the request on to local Community Groups. Finally John went through the visiting speakers list and pointed out the change of venues for OPC meetings from October to December.
4. Chair’s report

Jack mentioned the National Pensioner Convention, which claims to be an umbrella group for all Pensioner Groups, and suggested that the OPC should join 

Action: John B
Election arrangements: Jack, Francis, John and Jane had met to discuss money- saving proposals from Electoral Services for the 2011 OPC Election. The cost of the election would be 36K. It had been suggested that the OPC Election should run alongside the local elections in May 2011. Members were not happy with this proposal for 2011 but were prepared to discuss arrangements for later elections. The OPC Election date has already been announced (Thursday 30 June 2011) and any change would cause confusion, as would adding a third set of candidates to the City Council voting slip.

5. Visiting speaker, Nicky Cambridge, Strengthening Communities Review 

Jack welcomed Nicky to the meeting.

Nicky distributed a handout to members about the review. She explained that she was leading a review that Brighton & Hove City Council were carrying out on Strengthening Communities, which is in its final stages, and will be going to Cabinet on the 14 October. Community engagement is an important part of the council’s work for the future to inform both the commissioning and delivery of services. 


Nicky was keen to get the OPC’s views and asked:


Q
Where do the OPC sit in relation to the City council?


A
We are an independent group supported by the council.


Q 
How does the relationship work between the OPC and the council?

A
We have quarterly meetings with the Council leader where we can raise issues such as green waste, and at which the relevant officer is usually called in. We are invited to attend meetings, including Full Council, the Community Safety Forum, HOSC, and Scrutiny Panels. We are also invited to take part in recruitment to senior council posts, and we normally have a liaison councillor at our meetings.


Q
What do you think the gaps are?

A
Francis thought that work was needed on Equalities, which seems to be dominated by gay and lesbian issues, whereas it needs to be wider, including more on BME matters and people with disabilities.

A
We are disappointed by the demise of the Older People’s Day, due partly to the cut in admin support from within the Pensioners’ Forum.

A
We do not receive as much officer support from the council since Paul Martin changed roles, though we have excellent admin support from Pam Lelliott. 

A
Bob said that Grey Matters did not get any proper funding, just a one-off grant from the council. Nicky said that the Grey Matters radio programme was a very good form of engagement.

Nicky thanked member for their views. She will ensure that the OPC have a copy of the review via John B.


Jack thanked Nicky for her talk.   
6.
Secretary’s information


OPC Constitution: 
After discussion and a vote, the further changes suggested by the Legal Adviser: 
were agreed. The Code of Conduct in Appendix 2 is still to be amended. 

Action John B
Pavement query: Leonardo’s Restaurant: The gap between the restaurant’s new wall and the bus shelter is very narrow. Planning permission had been granted 
before the pavement space regulations had changed recently. John B is pursuing this matter with the council. 







Action John B
Report from Government Office for the South East: John B presented a copy of the report on older groups’ engagement and invited members to consider how they want to continue the OPC involvement with GOSE. Depending on the future of GOSE, Colin offered to represent the OPC. All members agreed to this, and John B will pass on any information to Colin.                                            
Action John B/Colin 
Pam reminded members that our September meeting is to be held in Room 431, King’s House.

7.
Annual Report

Members approved the excellent photos which Bob had taken recently. A selection will be made for the Report. A draft copy of the Annual Report was distributed, and discussed. The broad format was agreed but further detailed work is needed before the deadline of 8 September. 



Action Jack, Ed, John B 
8.
Work Plan update

Seating:  Jack had reported insufficient seating at the Old Steine north-bound bus stop, where there is space for 2 or 3 additional seats. City Clean will investigate. If members have any other locations for more seats, please let Jack/John B know.                                                
Action All 
9.
AOB

Leasehold property: Ed has arranged a meeting on leasehold property with Mike Weatherley MP for Friday 10 September, at 12.30 – 1.30pm, in room 126, King’s House, and invited all OPC members to attend. Colin and John B gave their apologies for this meeting.             

Signed



Chair



Date 






